


contained within the MOU to help with the consistency of investigations between the two 
agencies.  Also pursuant to the MOU, DPA sends SFPD the “Henderson Report” each 
week with information on the complaints DPA received.  
  
On May 15, 2019, SFPD published Department General Order (DGO) 2.04, Complaints 
Against Officers, outlining SFPD’s procedures for investigating and processing 
complaints against officers and describing the Department of Police Accountability 
(DPA) procedures.  The Order establishes a Disciplinary Review Board that meets 
quarterly to examine inefficiencies, policy gaps, and protocols for the complaint system 
and discipline process.  The board consists of senior staff from SFPD, DPA and the 
Police Commission, including the Assistant Chief of Staff or designee from the Risk 
Management Office, the Deputy Chief of the Administration Bureau, and the Deputy 
Chief of the Field Operations Bureau. 
  
The first disciplinary review board meetings were intended to set up the parameters and 
processes of the board.  After an initial meeting on February 11, 2020, meetings were 
paused because of the Covid pandemic until September 30, 2020.  A third meeting to 
finalize the setup of the board was held on November 12, 2020, and the first official 
board meeting occurred on December 18, 2020.  Several issues from individual officer 
actions were raised by both IAD and DPA, including how firearms are handled at the 
range, how SFPD conducts searches at residences when only a juvenile is present, and 
how officers communicate with bystanders that are recording officers.  DPA 
recommended policy changes to address these issues.  IAD and DPA also identified 
complaint trends, including recurring issues with officers turning on body-worn cameras, 
search warrant issues, discourtesy, and interactions with limited English proficient 
individuals.  SFPD and DPA agreed to nine recommendations stemming from these 
trends, including SFPD exploring modifying the body-worn-camera policy to allow 
Sergeants to regularly audit body-worn-camera footage in incidents that do not involve 
the use of force, SFPD requiring officers who receive sustained discourtesy complaints to 
go to specific training to address discourtesy, and ensuring SFPD training teaches that 
officers should not question claims from individuals that they are limited English 
proficient.    
  
The SFPD Risk Management Office and DPA have also agreed to formalize their 
quarterly meetings to improve interagency communications, promote transparency, and 
discuss trends and any issues related to concurrent investigations.  These meetings did 
occur previously but were never agendized or formalized.  On November 13, 2020, SFPD 
issued a memorandum outlining a more structured processes for these meetings, 
including that the Commander of Risk Management or designee and a DPA designee will 
attend the meetings. 
  
Based upon all the above, the California Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in 
substantial compliance with this recommendation.  Please let us know if you have any 
questions or would like to discuss further.  Thank you. 
 
























	SC 64.3
	CollaborativeReformCompletionPacket64.3



